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Committee of the Whole 
July 14, 2022 �± Following Council 

Council Chambers, Grey County Administration Building 

1. Call to Order  

2. Declaration of Interest  

3. Business Arising From the Minutes  

Whereas report HRR -CW-04-22 regarding Compensation for Directors, Deputy 
CAO and CAO was considered in the closed meeting held June 23, 2022;  

Now Therefore Be It Resolved that r eport HRR -CW-04-22 be made part of the open 
and public record.  

4. Delegations  

10:45 AM Dave Barrett, Coordinator 

Ontario Youth Apprenticeship Program (OYAP) 

11:00 AM Gaby Kalapos, Executive Director - Clean Air Partnership  

   Clean Air Council Update 

5. Determination of Items Requiring Separate Discussion  

6. Consent Agenda    

That  the following Consent Agenda items be received;  and 

That  staff be authorized to take the actions necessary to give effect to the 
recommendations in the staff reports; and 

That  the correspondence be supported or received for information as 
recommended in the consent agenda . 

a. Mental Health and Addictions Task Force minutes dated June 7 and 21 2022 

That the Mental Health and Addictions Task Force minutes dated June 7 and 
21, 2022, be adopted as presented.  

b. Affordable Housing Task Force minutes dated June 24, 2022  
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That the Affordable Housing Task Force minutes dated June 24, 2022, be 
adopted as presented, and  

That the following resolutions contained therein be endorsed:  

i. That Addendum to  report PDR -AF-09-22 regarding a status update on use 
of surplus public lands for affordable housing be received; and  

That regular updates continue to be provided back to the Affordable 
Housing Task Force.  

ii.  That staff report HDR-AF-13-22 regarding the Lutheran Social Services 
Affordable Housing Build be received  for information.  

iii.  That staff report HDR-AF-14-22 regarding an update to the Request for 
Tender for the 14 th Street Renovation be received  for information.  

c. Correspondence - City of Owen Sound - Removal of Municipal Councillors Under 
Prescribed Circumstances 
 
That the correspondence from the City of Owen Sound , dated July 6 , 2022, 
regarding the removal of municipal councillors under prescribed 
circumstances be support by the Council of the County of Grey . 
 

d. Correspondence - Municipality of Meaford - Letter of Support - County of Grey 
request for delegation to Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 

That the correspondence from the Municipality of Meaford, dated June 30, 
2022, in support of the County of Grey's request for delegation to the Minister 
of Municipal Affairs and Housing be received for information.  

e. Correspondence - Grey Bruce Public Health - Key Considerations for Board of 
Health Membership 

That the corresponde nce from Grey Bruce Public Health , dated June 13, 2022, 
regarding key considerations for Board of Health membership be received for 
information.  
 

f. PDR-CW-28-22 Georgian Woodlands Phase 4 Draft Plan Extension Request  

That PDR-CW-28-22 be received;  
 
That the County of Grey support the extension of draft plan approval for 
Georgian Woodlands Phase 4, legally described as Part of Lots 22 �± 24, 
Concession 3, geographic Township of Collingwood, now in the Town of The 
Blue Mountains, for up to a maximum of three  (3) years, subject to the revised 
conditions of draft approval for the draft plan of subdivision, as set out in the 
Appendix 1 attached to PDR -CW-26-21; and  
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�7�K�D�W���V�W�D�I�I���E�H���G�L�U�H�F�W�H�G���W�R���L�Q�I�R�U�P���W�K�H���2�Q�W�D�U�L�R���/�D�Q�G���7�U�L�E�X�Q�D�O���R�I���W�K�H���&�R�X�Q�W�\�¶�V��
position on the reques t for extension, regarding Ontario Land Tribunal File 
Number PL030216 . 

g. PDR-CW-27-22 �+�R�J�¶�V���%�D�F�N���*�U�D�Y�H�O���3�L�W��- Official Plan Amendment 16 Merit Report 

That report PDR -CW-27-22 regarding a proposed County Official Plan 
Amendment be received; and  

That the propo sal proceeds to a Public Meeting to consider an 
amendment to Schedule B of the County of Grey Official Plan to re -
designate a portion of the subject property to Mineral Resource 
Extraction, in order to permit the establishment of a new aggregate 
resource e xtraction operation (gravel pit) on lands legally described as 
Lot 31, Concession 3, geographic Township of Proton, now in the 
Township of Southgate, provided the Township is prepared to hold a 
joint public meeting in consideration of the necessary local a mendment 
requirements .   

 

7. Items  For Direction and  Discussion  

a. Climate Change Task Force minutes dated June 28, 2022 

That the Climate Change Task Force minutes dated June 28, 2022, be adopted 
as presented; and  

That the following resolutions contained therein  be endorsed:  

i. That report PDR -CCTF-24-22 regarding Clean Air Council Membership be 
received and that Grey County become a member of the Clean Air Council, 
with membership fees for 2022 being paid through the existing budget.  

ii.  That report PDR -CCTF-25-22 be received, regarding the implementation of 
a community nature -based climate solution pilot program; and  
That staff be directed to implement a multi -year planting plan for the Grey 
County Administration Building site to support Going Green in Grey, the 
County �¶�V���&�O�L�P�D�W�H���&�K�D�Q�J�H���$�F�W�L�R�Q���3�O�D�Q���Z�L�W�K���I�X�Q�G�V���E�H�L�Q�J���X�W�L�O�L�]�H�G���I�U�R�P���W�K�H��
existing approved budget for 2022 and for future expenses to be 
considered as part of the annual budget process; and  
That staff be directed to host a Fall 2022 community planting event to 
in itiate engagement of volunteers in nature -based climate solutions to be 
funded from the existing approved budget or from grant funding received 
as part of the Agents of Change program.  

b. PDR-CW-26-22 Eden Oak Camperdown Subdivision Final Report �± 42T-2018-06  
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That report PDR -CW-26-22 be received; and  

That all written and oral submissions received on plan of subdivision 42T -
2018-06, known as the Eden Oak Camperdown subdivision, were considered; 
the effect of which changed the draft plan of subdivision and helped to make 
an informed recommendation and decision; and  

 
That in consideration of the draft plan of subdivision application 42T -2018-06, 
for lands described as Part of Lot 26, Concession 6, geographic Township of 
Collingwood, Town of The Blue Mountains , the Grey County Committee of the 
Whole approves this plan of subdivision to create a total of thirty -three (33) 
single detached residential units, along with a walkway, open space, 
stormwater management, and road blocks, subject to the conditions set out  in 
the Notice of Decision.   

c. Addendum to PDR-CW-29-19 - Blue Vista Plan of Subdivision 42T-2019-01 

That Addendum to report PDR -CW-29-19 be received; and  
 
That all written and oral submissions received on plan of subdivision 42T -
2019-01 known as Blue Vista were considered; the effect of which helped to 
make an informed recommendation and decision; and  

 
That in consideration of the draft plan of subdivision application 42T -2019-01, 
for lands described as South Part Lot 17, Concession 1, geographic Township 
of  Collingwood, now in the Town of The Blue Mountains, the Grey County 
Committee of the Whole approves the plan of subdivision to create a total of 
eighty -two (82) single detached dwellings, thirty -six (36) semi -detached 
dwellings for a total of seventy -two (72) individual dwelling units, as well as 
blocks for parkland, trails, stormwater management and road widening, 
subject to the conditions set out in the Notice of Decision .  

d. HDR-CW-12-22 Bill 184 Regulatory Changes Housing Services Act Amendments  

That re port HDR -CW-12-22 regarding Bill 184 Regulatory Changes Housing 
Services Act Amendments be received for information .  

e. TR-CW-26-22 RFT-TS-22-22 Award of Two Tandem Trucks 

That report TR -CW-26-22 containing the tender results for RFT -TS-22-22 
Tandem Trucks be received; and  
 
That Lewis Motor Sales be awarded the Tender for a total amount of 
$749,994.68 excluding HST; and  
 
That the required funds be transferred from the Transportation Services 
Equipment Replacement Reserve.   
 

f. EDTC-CW-12-22 Sydenham Campus Innovation Update  
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That Report EDTC -CW-12-22 regarding the Sydenham Campus Innovation 
Update be received for information .  

g. TR-CW-27-22 Booster Station Agreement �± Grey Road 19/21 Roundabout 

That report TR -CW-27-22 regarding the Town of The Blue Mountains booster 
station associated with the Grey Road 19/21 Roundabout project be received; 
and 
 

That a by -�O�D�Z���E�H���S�U�H�S�D�U�H�G���I�R�U���&�R�X�Q�F�L�O�¶�V���F�R�Q�V�L�G�H�U�D�W�L�R�Q���D�X�W�K�R�U�L�]�L�Q�J���W�K�H���:�D�U�G�H�Q��
and Clerk to execute a Memorandum of Understanding with the Town of the 
Blue Mountains for  the Grey Road 19 and 21 Project and associated booster 
station as per the conditions recommended in this report . 

8. Closed Meeting Matters  

9. Other Business  

10. Notice of Motion  

11. Adjournment  

 



 �&�R�P�P�L�W�W�H�H���0�L�Q�X�W�H�V 

Mental Health and Addictions Task Force 
June 7, 2022 �± 9:30 AM 

The Mental Health and Addictions Task Force met on the above date through electronic 
means with the following members participating: 

Present: Councillors Carleton, �2�¶�/�H�D�U�\�����%�X�U�O�H�\�����0�D�F�N�H�\�����.�H�D�Y�H�Q�H�\ and Clumpus; 
Phil Dodd, Clark MacFarlane, Naomi Vodden, Dr. Arra and Sandra 
McLay-Winters and Warden Hicks 

Regrets: Councillor Hutchinson 

Staff 
Present: Kim Wingrove, Chief Administrative Officer; Tara Warder, Clerk; Anne 

Marie Shaw, Director of Community Services; Rob Hatten, 
Communications Manager, Heather Morrison, Clerk/Recording Secretary  

Alison Govier and Dr. Zayed were also in attendance.  

Call to Order 

Chair �2�¶�/�H�D�U�\��called the meeting to order at 9:30 AM.   

Declaration of Interest 
There were no declarations.  

Delegations 

Summer Kueneman, Mental Health Lead-Bluewater District 
School Board 

Dave Roy, Manager of Mental Health Services-Bruce Grey 
Catholic District School Board 

Summer Kueneman and Dave Roy were introduced to the Task Force.  Ms. Kueneman 
noted that �%�'�6�%�¶s mental health team has expanded to seven professionals that have 
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direct interaction with students across Grey and Bruce.   She noted the high level of 
demand from increasingly complex students and their need to navigate through the 
system.   Both school boards are working with the province to look at the direction of 
mental health in Ontario, who are the students that need direct interaction and when to 
rely on community partners.   They spoke to the tiered process of supports. 

Tier 1 provides �³good for all�  ́supports.  These include emotional regulation skills and 
mental health literacy to ensure students have good information and are able to 
participate in learning.   This level is well funded and includes more resources that are 
jointly created with a number of partners for lesson plans and resources to be evidence 
based with an equity lens.  It was noted that more supports are coming each month.  
There is a need to ensure that curriculum is being implemented appropriately using the 
resources available to staff and students. 

Tier 2 provides supports for mild to moderate mental health needs in the school system.   

Tier 3 supports are for those with the highest amount of need who will be referred to 
numerous community partners for more focused supports.  At this level family supports 
are also required. 

The school boards work with community partners very closely to ensure the children are 
receiving the right supports necessary.  Both Ms. Kueneman and Mr. Roy noted the 
need for more discussion on expanded resources with School Mental Health Ontario.  

Ms. Kueneman noted that the schools have seen increased needs and if necessary, a 
�U�H�I�H�U�U�D�O���L�V���F�U�H�D�W�H�G���Z�L�W�K���W�K�H���V�F�K�R�R�O�¶�V���P�H�Q�W�D�O���K�H�D�O�W�K���Z�R�U�N�H�U��������This worker will then refer 
out appropriately to other community providers as necessary.  It was noted that the 
average amount of times a student is seen is four with some requiring more or less 
supports depending on circumstances.   

It was also noted that family stress and trauma have significant, negative impact on 
�F�K�L�O�G�U�H�Q�¶�V���P�H�Q�W�D�O���K�H�D�O�W�K�����5�H�F�H�Q�W�O�\����food insecurity has increasingly become a cause for 
concern in the schools. The challenges with accessing community supports were 
highlighted as a major concern.  There are supports within the schools to make it easier 
for students to access various community partners, but more is necessary to deal with 
the increasing need.  

There has been an increase in needs in the youngest learners being those in 
kindergarten to grade 2 with behavioural referrals having increased tremendously this 
year.    

The Mental Health team is part of the school learning services and it is made up of a 
variety of specialists who support school teams and create plans for support.   

The presenters outlined the process for how families access supports which can either 
be through accessing the Mental Health team directly but noted that most referrals 
come from the school teams.  

A question was raised related to whether addiction issues are increasing in the schools. 
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The presenters noted that the Mental Health team has seen some of this and would 
refer students to the appropriate resources.  Most students with addiction issues (family 
or otherwise) will be referred to Choices which is part of the Canadian Mental Health 
Association with a mandate to work with youth on substance use issues.  The staff work 
with students of all ages within the schools.  There are four workers at Choices, with a 
need to increase those staffing numbers in order to provide adequate supports within 
the schools.   Both boards are looking at education support for students on harm 
reduction in order to provide that awareness on this growing issue.   

A question was raised on whether there has been an increased level of violence in the 
schools.  Mr. Roy noted that the schools try to focus on relationships and having caring 
adults to help students understand that the school adults are there when needed.  The 
need at this time, does not support an increase in security at the schools.  

Further discussion took place on the tiered system. The presenters noted that referrals 
to community partners include Keystone and Choices for those at Tier 3.  Sometimes 
they are seen in the emergency room for immediate mental health services if the 
circumstances warrant.   School Mental Health Ontario says that ideally schools should 
be living in Tiers 1 and 2 however it was noted that the level of available services is not 
the same in Grey and Bruce counties as it is in larger urban centres. 

Consideration was given to looking at this model and determining if it was the right one.  
Ms. Kueneman noted that Tier 3 often requires those outside supports to provide 
stabilization and specialization for the students.  Phil Dodd stated that the dynamics 
around the tier levels was created by the provincial government with schools dealing 
with 1 and 2 and community providers dealing with level 3.  He did note that there are 
no lines that bind to specific levels, and everyone is just trying to provide the best 
supports possible for students.   

It was stated that mental health services in our area are under-resourced with more 
resources and staffing needed.   

Mr. Roy noted that if parents are under stress, it takes a tremendous amount of courage 
to make that first call and that first call needs to be the right call with the right level of 
support.  Keystone now has a supervisor of intake who assists parents right from the 
start.  It starts with building a relationship with the parent to take the first step in getting 
the necessary help.   

A question was raised related to how staff are prepared to support families.  Mr. Roy 
stated that the Mental Health team are social workers and child and youth workers and 
well-trained in offering this type of support.  He also noted that educators are working to 
increase their capacity with soft skills and the Mental Health team is working with them 
on the skills they do have to be used when working with students.  It can be as simple 
as knowing how to take a moment to validate �V�W�X�G�H�Q�W�V�¶ feelings, provide that simple 
support, which is often what is needed.   

A Circle of Security approach was outlined which provides a training approach to 
provide what students need from staff when they are at the top and/or bottom of the 
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circle.  

Clark MacFarlane noted that more resources are needed but they also need to be used 
differently.  The challenge is finding a means with connecting children efficiently and 
smoothly to those resources to ensure children and families receive the right supports at 
the right time.  He also noted the importance of having healthy communities and the 
design interventions or considerations to make communities mentally healthy in order to 
promote positive mental health and well-being.  

Discussion on what more resources would be beneficial was then discussed.  Mr. 
MacFarlane noted that increasing staff at community partners, providing street level 
service, active outreach, and building infrastructure with a greater use of data in a more 
meaningful way would all assist in provide the required level of support.  He also stated 
that the Ontario Health Team could come together to provide more meaningful insight 
for services from a broad view level rather than being siloed.   

Naomi Vodden noted the need for expertise in substance psychosis, eating disorders, 
and autism as areas of future resources.   

�&�K�D�L�U���2�¶�/�H�D�U�\���W�K�D�Q�N�H�G���W�K�H���S�U�H�V�H�Q�W�H�U�V���I�R�U���W�K�H�L�U���H�[�S�H�U�W�L�V�H�� 

Other Business 
There was no other business.  

Next Meeting Dates 

June 21, 2022. 

On motion by Councillors Burley and Clumpus, the meeting adjourned at 10:31 am. 

�%�U�L�D�Q���2�¶�/�H�D�U�\, Chair 



 �&�R�P�P�L�W�W�H�H���0�L�Q�X�W�H�V 

Mental Health and Addictions Task Force 
June 21, 2022 �± 9:30 AM 

The Mental Health and Addictions Task Force met on the above date through electronic 
means with the following members participating: 

Present: Councillors Carleton, �2�¶�/�H�D�U�\�����%�X�U�O�H�\�����0�D�F�N�H�\�����.�H�D�Y�H�Q�H�\ and Clumpus; 
Phil Dodd, Clark MacFarlane, Naomi Vodden, Dr. Arra and Sandra 
McLay-Winters and Warden Hicks 

Regrets: Councillor Hutchinson 

Staff 
Present: Kim Wingrove, Chief Administrative Officer; Randy Scherzer, Deputy 

CAO; Anne Marie Shaw, Director of Community Services; Rob Hatten, 
Communications Manager and Tara Warder, Clerk.   

Alison Govier and Dr. Zayed were also in attendance.  

Call to Order 

Chair �2�¶�/�H�D�U�\��called the meeting to order at 9:30 AM.   

Declaration of Interest 
There were no declarations.  

Delegations 

Supportive Outreach Services �± SOS �± Grey County Paramedic 
Services, Robyn Nocilla and Dr. Cox 

Kevin McNab introduced Dr. Cox and Robyn Nocilla. Discussion occurred on the 
evidence based treatment to help an individual stay sober, as well as harm reduction. 
She spoke to the medications used to assist with reducing use and maintaining 
abstinence. 
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It was noted that recovery includes less use. Sobriety can release many emotions that 
not everyone is ready to deal with.  

Kevin McNab then provided an overview of the Supportive Outreach Service (SOS). 
The service formed after a COVID-19 outbreak at a rooming house. The goal was to 
keep people safe for the time period they were in isolation. Throughout that month, 
significant health improvements were seen �Z�L�W�K���P�D�Q�\���S�H�R�S�O�H�¶�V���K�H�D�O�W�K����The partners 
continue to stay connected in that area on a bi-weekly basis. Community partners 
continue to work as a part of SOS as well. Work has been done to start developing 
those same services in the City of Owen Sound and Hanover.  

Project assessment has been built in from the beginning. The Health Unit is responsible 
for this task. Assessment includes evaluating the program.  

Francesca Dobbyn then spoke to the social navigation that is a part of the SOS 
program. The purpose is to bridge and connect people to the system and to other 
services. 

The concept of street medicine was discussed. People who have been wronged by the 
health care system in the past may be hesitant to use traditional medical services.  

Scott McKay then spoke to the mental health aspect. Connecting individuals to case 
management to assist with their mental health goals. He noted that there are 
roadblocks, including waitlists and ineligibility as not everyone meets the criteria that 
has been laid out. There is a need for SOS to be connected to the Canadian Mental 
Health Association New Directions program and look for services that meet the needs of 
the individuals.  

Concern was expressed regarding sustainability. People step up in a crisis situation and 
�F�R�O�O�D�E�R�U�D�W�H���Z�H�O�O���W�R�J�H�W�K�H�U���G�X�U�L�Q�J���W�K�H�V�H���W�L�P�H�V�����K�R�Z�H�Y�H�U���W�K�L�V���L�V�Q�¶�W���D�O�Z�D�\�V���V�X�V�W�D�L�Q�D�E�O�H����
Discussion needs to occur on what can be done to bring more resources in so the 
system continues to function.  

Discussion occurred on the role of the Ontario Health Team (OHT) with respect to 
funding. It was noted that �2�+�7���G�R�H�V�Q�¶�W���K�D�Y�H���F�R�P�P�D�Q�G���R�Y�H�U���W�K�H���I�X�Q�G�V���E�X�W���K�D�V���V�W�D�I�I�L�Q�J��
resources to provide support to programs. At maturity, the vision is that the OHT will 
have command over local funding dollars but �W�K�L�V���L�V�Q�¶�W���W�K�H���F�D�V�H���F�X�U�U�H�Q�W�O�\. The OHT will 
have all partners at the table and have a stronger voice with funders. Inquiry was made 
as to what can be done immediately while the OHT matures.  

Phil Dodd left the meeting at this time.  

The difficulty in finding housing and staffing was further discussed, as well as the need 
to have a permanent funding source. A commitment is needed to continue SOS 
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�E�H�F�D�X�V�H���W�K�H���2�+�7�V���Z�R�Q�¶�W���E�H���U�H�D�G�\���L�Q���D���W�L�P�H�O�\���P�D�Q�Q�H�U���W�R���P�R�Y�H���L�W���I�R�U�Z�D�U�G���W�K�H��way that is 
needed.  

It was noted that there is a deficit of peer support workers in Grey and Bruce Counties 
who can connect and establish trust and support people along their journey.  

Discussion occurred on supportive housing which is in short supply. Supports need to 
be available to meet �S�H�R�S�O�H�¶�V���Q�H�H�G�V at all times. The Ministry of Health typically funds 
supportive housing.  

Human trafficking exists in our community. There is a fear of reporting to police and 
limited resources to handle this. It is a difficult and complicated situation.  

Sandra McLay �± Winters �± Peer Advisory Group 
Sandra McLay �± Winters spoke to the Task Force on behalf of the Peer Advisory Group. 
She provided an overview of the Peer Advisory Group members. All members have 
experienced the impacts of substance use. She introduced a video where the group 
spoke of times they felt empowered and disempowered and how that experience could 
have been different for them. The video was played and the members courageously 
spoke of their experiences, challenges and successes while navigating services in the 
community.   

She noted that it is invaluable to involve those with lived experience when developing, 
implementing and evaluating programs. Those with lived experience are in the best 
position to talk about their reality and find answers and offer local solutions. It was noted 
that traditionally the voice of this group has been missed. The Peer Advisory Group 
welcomes and extends the invitation to government bodies to consult with them with the 
goal of improvements to the challenges faced by the service user. Best practices and 
guidance tools are found on the Community Drug and Alcohol Strategy website.  

�,�W���Z�D�V���Q�R�W�H�G���W�K�D�W���P�R�Q�H�\���Q�H�H�G�V���W�R���E�H���G�H�G�L�F�D�W�H�G���W�R���F�R�P�S�H�Q�V�D�W�H���S�H�R�S�O�H�¶�V���S�D�U�W�L�F�L�S�D�W�L�R�Q��
and input and time. The Peer Advisory Committee is fortunate enough to be able to 
compensate people for their expertise and time with annualized funding, however this is 
a pilot project that will cease at the end of 2022. There is more to be done, including 
budgeting and resourcing to get fully engaged people to provide their expertise.  

There are links to the Community Drug and Alcohol Strategy on the website. It is critical 
to ensure the people who use drugs routinely have a voice in the creation of policies 
that affect them and further information on this can be found at drugstrategy.org.  

Other Business 
The remaining delegations will be rescheduled to July 7th.  
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Next Meeting Dates 

July 7th, 2022. 

On motion by Councillors Carleton and Mackey, the meeting adjourned at 11:58 am. 

�%�U�L�D�Q���2�¶�/�H�D�U�\, Chair 



 �&�R�P�P�L�W�W�H�H���0�L�Q�X�W�H�V 

Affordable Housing Task Force 
June 24, 2022 �± 2:00 PM 

The Affordable Housing Task Force met on the above date through electronic means 
with the following members in attendance: 

Present: Warden Hicks, Councillors Burley, Keaveney and �2�¶�/�H�D�U�\ 

Regrets: Councillor McQueen 
 
Staff 
Present: Kim Wingrove, Chief Administrative Officer; Anne Marie Shaw, Director of 

Community Services; Randy Scherzer, Deputy CAO; Mary Lou Spicer, 
Director of Finance; Scott Taylor, Manager of Planning Services; Liz 
Buckton, Senior Planner; Aaron Whitney, Manager of Facilities and 
Operations �± Housing; Tara Warder, Clerk and Rob Hatten, 
Communications Manager 

Call to Order 

Vice Chair Burley called the meeting to order at 2:00 PM. 

Declaration of Interest 

There were no declarations made.  

Reports 

Addendum to PDR-AF-09-22 Public Lands for Housing 
Project �± Status Update  
Liz Buckton addressed the Task Force on the progress of the Surplus Lands for 
Affordable Housing Project. She provided an overview of the status of each of the four 
main project components and associated workflows. 

There is ongoing communications and this is the first project update that has been 
provided. Further reporting will occur as project milestones are completed.  
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In terms of the Project Hosting and Messaging workflow, data gathering is currently 
underway. Statistics and demographic information is being summarized for the 
Affordable Housing waitlist. The 2015 Housing Data Report has been reviewed in detail 
and 2021 Census Data will assist in calculating updated affordability thresholds for 
owner and rental households. These thresholds will guide the creation of a specific 
affordable housing creation target for Grey County. The average market rent a year ago 
was around $1000 per month. In snapshot views and listings from March and May, the 
average market rent is approximately $1700 per month.   

Staff will continue to work with the intent of delivering key project messaging and 
material. The Geographic Information System Affordable Housing Screener tool is 
ongoing.  

Ms. Buckton noted that a review of the Community Improvement Plan (CIP) status has 
been compiled and the majority of the member municipalities have these in place. She 
spoke to the benefits of having an approved CIP.  

Development of a site-screening/better practices document and ordered process 
mapping document has taken place.   

She then spoke to the municipal liaison workflow, noting that it includes initial outreach 
and scheduling of roundtables with municipalities and then will be expanded to include 
stakeholders and potential partners such as local non-profit housing providers.  

Staff addressed questions and comments from the Task Force.  

The Task Force spoke to NIMBYism and the work being done on communicating the 
need for housing for all.  

It was noted that the financial aspects of this are important and there is a need to have 
a deep understanding of the processes. Grey County will play a big part to make these 
programs work and aid developers in navigating them.  

AF08-22 Moved by: Councillor �2�¶�/�H�D�U�\ Seconded by: Councillor Keaveney 

That Addendum to Report PDR -AF-09-22 regarding a status update 
on use of surplus public lands for affordable housing be received; 
and 

That regular updates continue to be provided back to the Affordable 
Housing Task Force.  

Carried 
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HDR-AF-13-22 Lutheran Social Services Affordable 
Housing Build 
Anne Marie Shaw presented the above noted report. Lutheran Social Services Owen 
Sound formerly put forward a proposal to build 32 units of affordable and market 
housing on a property at 3rd Ave East in Owen Sound. Circumstances have changed 
since the time of the writing of the report and staff are now recommending that the 
report be received for information. Staff will continue working with the nonprofits to see 
what options are available to make the project work.  

 Moved by: Warden Hicks Seconded by: Councillor Keaveney  

That staff report HDR-AF-13-22 regarding the Lutheran Social 
Services Affordable Housing Build be received ; and  

That a monthly subsidy be provided to Lutheran Social Services 
Owen Sound to supplement operating costs for the new affordable 
build; and  

That the funds for the operating subsidy come from the existing 
nonprofit housing budget.  

Based on a change of circumstances, the above motion was withdrawn.  

AF09-22 Moved by: Warden Hicks Seconded by: Councillor Keaveney  

That staff report HDR-AF-13-22 regarding the Lutheran Social 
Services Affordable Housing Build be received  for information.  

Carried 

HDR-AF-14-22 Request for Proposal 14th Street Housing 
Anne Marie Shaw presented the above noted report. A Request for Tender is being 
issued on June 27th to close on July 18, 2022 for the construction of the 14th Street 
Housing Project.    

Anne Marie Shaw then reviewed the drawings.  

It was suggested that the project be reviewed by the Accessibility Advisory Committee 
at its next meeting.  

AF10-22 Moved by: Councillor �2�¶�/�H�D�U�\ Seconded by: Councillor Keaveney 

That staff report HDR-AF-14-22 regarding an update to the Request 
for Tender for the 14 th Street Renovation be received  for informa tion.  
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Carried 

Other Business 

There was no other business 

Next Meeting Dates 

To be determined 

On motion by Councillor Keaveney and �2�¶�/�H�D�U�\, the meeting adjourned at 3:05 PM. 

 Dwight Burley, Vice Chair 
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July 6 , 202 2 
 
Honourable Steve Clark  
Minister of Munic ipal Affairs and Housing  
17 th  Floor, 777 Bay St.  
Toronto ON M7A 2J3  
 
Via Email   
 
Dear Minister Clark :  
 
Re: Removal of Municipal Councillors Under Prescribed Circumstances  
 
City Council, at its meeting held on May 30 , 202 2, considered the above -noted  
matter and passed Resolution No. R -220530 -013 as follows:  

 
"WHEREAS across municipal councils in Ontario there have been appalling 
instances of misogyny and h atred; and  

WHEREAS the powers of the Office of the Integrity Commissioner do not 
include the ability to recommend expulsion of councillors;  

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT City Council direct staff to send a 
letter to the Ministry of Municipal Affairs an d Housing with copies being 
sent to the federal government, provincial government, Association of  
Municipalities of Ontario (AMO), and all Ontario municipalities, requesting 
that the Ministry:  

1.  Study the merits of allowing the recall of municipal coun cillors 
under carefully prescribed circumstances, including displays of 
hatred, misogyny and all forms of discrimination; and  
 

2.  Facilitate strengthened and ongoing orientation and training 
�V�H�V�V�L�R�Q�V���I�R�U���F�R�X�Q�F�L�O�V�����O�R�F�D�O���E�R�D�U�G�V�����D�Q�G���F�R�P�P�L�W�W�H�H�V���´�� 

I f you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

Sincerely,  

 
 
Jamie  Eckenswiller, AMP  (he/him)  
Deputy Clerk   
City of Owen Sound  

cc.  Government of Canada  
 Government of Ontario  

Association of Municipalities of Ontario  
 All Ontario Municipalities   



 

 

 

June 30, 2022  

Corporation of the County of Grey  
Attention: Tara Warder, Clerk  
Via Email  

Dear Ms. Warder,  

Re: Letter of Support, County of Grey request for delegation to Minister of 
Municipal Affairs and Housing  

This letter is being sent in support of the County of Grey request for delegation to the 
Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing at the 2022 AMO Conference.  

Please be advised that at their meeting on June 27, 2022, Council of the Municipality of 
Meaford passed the following resolution of support:  

Moved by: Councillor Vickers  
Seconded by: Councillor Kentner  

Therefore, be it resolved that Council of the Municipality of Meaford 
hereby support Grey County’s request for a delegation at the AMO 
conference;  

Tha t Council also expresses their support for the request for new 
legislation and funding related to supportive and affordable housing; and  

That this motion be forwarded to the other Grey County municipalities 
requesting their support.  

Carried -  Resolution # 2022- 18- 11 

  



 

 

 

As per the above resolution, please accept a copy of this correspondence for your 
information.  

Yours sincerely,   

Matt Smith  
msmith@meaford.ca  
Municipality of Meaford 
21 Trowbridge Street West, Meaford  
519- 538 -1060, ext. 1115 | msmith@meaford.ca  

Cc: Grey County Member Municipalities  

mailto:msmith@meaford.ca
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June 13, 2022 
 
 
 
Dear Council, 
 
Typically the appointments of municipal representatives on the Board of Health have been for one year. 
During the Covid19 emergency, the Board requested from Bruce and Grey Counties the ability to extend 
the appointments to two years to ensure continuity during the emergency response. 
 
As the emergency was declared over locally and provincially, Bruce County staff made a request to our 
���}���Œ�����š�}���‰�Œ�}�À�]�������•�µ�P�P���•�š�]�}�v�•���}�v���š�Z�������}���Œ���[�•���Œ�����}�u�u���v�����š�]�}�v�•���}�v���š�Z�����o���v�P�š�Z���}�(���������K�,�����‰�‰�}�]�v�š�uent. 
 
In its May 27 2022 meeting, the Board had passed a motion suggesting to the Counties that a two-year 
term is preferred as it would allow for turnover that appropriately balances the board continuity and 
new contributions. The Board acknowledges that each county has the authority to make the decision as 
per its procedural by-laws. 
 
In the best interests of our collective mission to better the health of the public in Grey Bruce, and our 
dedication to continuous quality improvement, the Board has identified this as an advantageous 
opportunity to provide county councils with its unique perspective on what is required of a member 
when they join the Board of Health. Being a Board of Health member is a high-demand role with an 
engaging portfolio that requires the most serious consideration from members, such as term, 
attendance, and foundational pieces in our policies and orientation. We trust these insights will be 
useful when councillors consider their time commitments and skill set competencies that would best 
serve the Board of Health as a unique governing body working to protect the health of communities 
within of Grey and Bruce. 
 
To that end, please find key considerations for municipal councillors to reflect on the process of applying 
for membership in the Board of Health. The Board suggests the following to the two counties: 
 
Key considerations about the Board of Health (BOH) membership: 

- Attendance - attend meetings on a regular and punctual basis. Members must be prepared to 
commit to a number of meetings as per Board policies; dedication of personal time, and a 
minimum of eight (8) hours a month to Board and committee meetings on behalf of the Grey 
Bruce Health Unit. 

- Accountability �t Accountability to exercise the powers and discharges the duties of Board 
members honestly, in good faith, and in the best interests of the Board of Health and the Health 
Unit. This accountability supersedes the personal interest of any member acting as an individual, 
or acting as a member of another organization, including as a councillor or other representative 
of a municipality.   

- Disclosure of Interest - Actual or potential conflicts of interest must be disclosed. Conflicts of 
�]�v�š���Œ���•�š�����Œ�����•�]�š�µ���š�]�}�v�•���]�v���Á�Z�]���Z���������}���Œ�����u���u�����Œ�[�•���‰���Œ�•�}�v���o�����}�v�•�]�����Œ���š�]�}�v�•���u���Ç�����(�(�����š�U���}�Œ���Z���À����
the ���‰�‰�����Œ���v�������}�(�����(�(�����š�]�v�P�U���Œ���‹�µ�]�Œ�������o�}�Ç���o�š�Ç�����v���������]�o�]�š�Ç���š�}���(�µ�o�(�]�o�o���}�v���[�•���Œ���•�‰�}�v�•�]���]�o�]�š�]���•���š�}���š�Z����
Grey Bruce Board of Health and Health Unit. 
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- Hierarchy - All business of the Board, including new business, emails, questions, and comments 
are vetted through the Chair, who shall decide how all business of the Board shall be dealt with 
including whether it should be put on the Board agenda or directed to the Medical Officer of 
Health to be addressed in operations. 

- Acceptance �t BOH members must accept the responsibilities of their governance role. This 
means reading and making efforts to understand applicable background documents 
(legislations, policies, etc.) and knowing the business and performance of the Health Unit. 

- Commitment �t BOH members should be committed individually and as a group to the Health 
�h�v�]�š�[�•���u�]�•�•�]�}�v�U���u���v�����š���U���P�}���o�•�U�����v�����‰�Œ�}�����•�•���•���š�}�������Z�]���À�����š�Z���u�X They should have the necessary 
knowledge, abilities, and the commitment to fulfil their duties. 

- Planning �t The Board of Health focuses on strategic issues by engaging in the strategic planning 
process and avoiding involvement in operational management affairs of the Health Unit. 

- Board Orientation and Development �t Beyond the initial orientation program, the Board of 
Health will provide ongoing professional development to ensure that its members maintain or 
�]�u�‰�Œ�}�À�����š�Z���]�Œ���•�l�]�o�o�•�U�����v�����š�Z���š���š�Z���Ç�����}�v�š�]�v�µ�����š�}���������‰���v���š�Z���]�Œ���µ�v�����Œ�•�š���v���]�v�P���}�(���š�Z�����,�����o�š�Z���h�v�]�š�[�•��
services, and the role of the Board of Health including differentiation between: 

o governance and management 
o the role of municipal councillor and role of a Board of Health member 
o �š�Z�����,�����š�Z���W�Œ�}�š�����š�]�}�v�����v�����W�Œ�}�u�}�š�]�}�v�������š���~�,�W�W���•�����v�����š�Z�����D�µ�v�]���]�‰���o�������š�X���d�Z�������}���Œ���[�•��

�Œ���•�‰�}�v�•�]���]�o�]�š�]���•�����Œ�����}�µ�š�o�]�v�������]�v���š�Z�����,�W�W�������v�����]�š�•���Œ���P�µ�o���š�]�}�v�•���}�(���,�����o�š�Z�X���K�v�š���Œ�]�}�[�•���,�W�W����
gives Boards of Health their mandate.   

- Communication �t The BOH has internal and external communications processes that ensure 
access to relevant timely information, advice, and resources. 

- Outcomes �t The board of health evaluates its impact in the community by systematically 
reviewing its policies, monitoring progress in achieving strategic goals, and undertaking 
evaluations of itself, its members, and the Medical Officer of Health. 

- Reporting �t The BOH should report on its activities and outcomes to various stakeholders and in 
accordance with any legislative requirements. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Sue Paterson 
Chair of the Board of Health 
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 Committee Report 
To: Warden Hicks and Members of Grey County Council 

Committee Date : July 14, 2022 

Subject / Report No : Georgian Woodlands Phase 4 / PDR-CW-28-22 

Title : Georgian Woodlands Phase 4 Draft Plan Extension Request 

Prepared by : Scott Taylor 

Reviewed by : Randy Scherzer  

Lower Tier(s) Affected : Town of The Blue Mountains 

Status :  

Recommendation 
1. That PDR-CW-28-22 be received ;  

2. That the County of Grey support the extension of draft plan approval for Georgian 
Woodlands Phase 4 , legally described as Part of Lots 22 �± 24, Concession 3, 
geographic Township of Collingwood, now in the Town of The Blue Mountains, for 
up to a maximum of three (3) years , subject to the revi sed conditions of  draft  
approval for the draft plan of subdivision , as set out in the Appendix 1  attached to 
PDR-CW-26-21; and  

3. �7�K�D�W���V�W�D�I�I���E�H���G�L�U�H�F�W�H�G���W�R���L�Q�I�R�U�P���W�K�H���2�Q�W�D�U�L�R���/�D�Q�G���7�U�L�E�X�Q�D�O���R�I���W�K�H���&�R�X�Q�W�\�¶�V���S�R�V�L�W�L�R�Q��
on the request for extension, regarding Ontario Land Tribunal File Number 
PL030216. 

Executive Summary 
Georgian Woodlands Phase 4 was approved by the Ontario Municipal Board, now the Ontario 
Land Tribunal (OLT), in August 2010. Extensions to the original draft plan approval have been 
given by the Tribunal since the initial draft plan approval. The development has been partially 
constructed and is currently set to lapse on August 17, 2022. As the development was approved 
by the Tribunal, further extensions are required to be approved by the OLT. The developer has 
requested an extension to the draft plan approval, which has recently been supported by the 
Town of The Blue Mountains for up to three years, subject to revised conditions of draft plan 
approval. County staff are recommending support for the same.  
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Background and Discussion 
The County has received a request for support for draft plan extension for a development known 
as Georgian Woodlands Phase 4. This development is located in Craigleith, south of Highway 
26, west of Grey Road 19, on the east side of Arrowhead Road. The subject lands are legally 
described as Part of Lots 22 �± 24, Concession 3, geographic Township of Collingwood, now in 
the Town of The Blue Mountains. Map 1 shows the Georgian Woodlands phasing and 
approximate boundaries, while Map 2 shows a 2020 airphoto of the subject phase 4 lands. 

Map 1 �± Georgian Woodlands Phasing and Approximate 
Boundaries (map courtesy of the Town of The Blue Mountains) 
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Map 2 �± 2020 Airphoto of the Subject Phase 4 Lands 

 
Draft approval was originally granted on August 17, 2010, by the Ontario Municipal Board 
(OMB), who has since been renamed the Ontario Land Tribunal (OLT). The original draft plan 
approval contemplated 249 residential units. Previous extensions to this draft plan approval 
were granted in 2013, 2016, and 2019. The existing draft plan approval is currently set to lapse 
on August 17, 2022. 

The proponent has indicated that they are nearing an engineering submission to the Town on 
Phase 4-2, shown on Map 1 above. Phase 4-1 has been registered and largely constructed. 

Town of The Blue Mountains  Comments  

In a staff report dated June 21, 2022, Town Planning staff supported the proposed draft plan 
extension, with some recommended revised conditions of draft plan approval. This staff report is 
linked to in the Attachments section of this report. A further clause was added to the staff 
recommendation in the motion supported by Council as follows: 

�³�$�1�'��THAT Council request that staff have discussions with the developer on the 
developer's voluntary participation in solving the attainable housing crisis in the Town of 
�7�K�H���%�O�X�H���0�R�X�Q�W�D�L�Q�V�´ 

The above-quoted clause does not appear to modify the draft plan conditions being 
recommended by Town staff, but rather instructs Town staff to have further discussions with the 
developer. 
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The proponent has requested a 10-year draft plan extension, but in accordance with what was 
supported by the Town of The Blue Mountains, County staff are recommending a 3-year draft 
plan extension, with some revised draft plan conditions. County staff have included the revised 
draft plan conditions in Appendix 1 attached to this report. The revised draft plan conditions are 
standard to any modern draft plan approval in the Town, and County staff concur with their 
inclusion for Georgian Woodlands Phase 4. 

Analysis of Planning Issues 
County staff have not undertaken a fulsome review of the Planning Act, Provincial Policy 
Statement (PPS), Niagara Escarpment Plan (NEP), County Official Plan, or Town Official Plan 
policies. This matter is currently before the OLT, who will ultimately determine (a) if the draft 
approval should be extended or not, and (b) if the revised draft plan conditions should be 
included with the extended draft plan approval. 

County staff would note that the subject lands are within a designated settlement area, the 
Recreational Resort Area, in the current County Official Plan. The development was approved 
by the OMB, and the County has previously supported draft plan extension on 3 occasions. 
Staff would however note that this development was approved by the OMB under a different 
policy regime (i.e. the PPS, NEP, County and Town Official Plans were all different when the 
development was approved in 2010). In 2010 the OMB was satisfied that the development met 
the planning policies of the day. 

Staff would further note that the development is already partially constructed, and the developer 
is actively moving forward with the development of the additional phases. County staff raise this 
point, as in the current County Official Plan, this is one of the key considerations on whether or 
not to extend draft plan approval.  

Legal and Legislated Requirements 
The County has no application before us, as the Ontario Land Tribunal is the approval authority 
on this matter. Any decisions rendered would be done in accordance with the powers of the 
Tribunal under the Planning Act. 

Financial and Resource Implications 
There are no further financial or resource implications to be considered with this report. 

Relevant Consultation 
�•  Internal: Planning 

�•  External: Town of The Blue Mountains 

Appendices and Attachments 
Town of The Blue Mountains Staff Report PDS.22.087 Request for Draft Plan Extension �± 
Georgian Woodlands Phase 4 

https://docs.grey.ca/share/public?nodeRef=workspace://SpacesStore/44aeb24e-9eaf-486e-b5c6-8e0fa58d5e0b
https://docs.grey.ca/share/public?nodeRef=workspace://SpacesStore/44aeb24e-9eaf-486e-b5c6-8e0fa58d5e0b
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Appendix 1: Proposed Revised Conditions of Draft Approval �± attached
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Appendix 1: Proposed Revised Conditions of Draft Plan Approval  

1. Insert the following draft plan conditions after existing draft plan condition #25 of the existing 
draft plan conditions as approved by the Ontario Municipal Board (now the Ontario Land 
Tribunal) File No. PL030216.  

WATER / WASTEWATER CAPACITY  

26. That execution of the Subdivision Agreement, final approval, and registration of all or 
part of this plan of subdivision may not take place until the Approval Authority has been 
notified in writing by the Town Director of Operations that:  

a. Sufficient Water and Wastewater Plant capacity exists to accommodate this 
development; and,  

b. Sufficient storage and pumping facilities and associated infrastructure relating to 
both water and wastewater are constructed and commissioned.  
 

27. That the Subdivision Agreement shall contain wording that details the water and 
wastewater treatment capacity allocated to the development and timing related to such 
allocation. The Owner acknowledges that this Draft Plan Approval provides water plant 
and sanitary sewer plant reservation. Draft Plan Approval does not constitute a 
�F�R�P�P�L�W�P�H�Q�W���E�\���W�K�H���7�R�Z�Q���W�R���S�U�R�Y�L�G�H���V�H�U�Y�L�F�L�Q�J���D�F�F�H�V�V���W�R���W�K�H���7�R�Z�Q�¶�V���Z�D�W�H�U���R�U���Z�D�V�W�H��
wastewater treatment plants or allocation of associated built capacity.  

PRESERVICING WORKS  

28. The Owner shall not commence any work or site alteration on the subject lands, 
including filling, grading, removing trees and/or topsoil, installing any works, or 
constructing any buildings or structures until they have entered into a Subdivision 
Agreement or Pre-Servicing Agreement with the Town, in a form satisfactory to the 
Town. The Owner shall submit all supporting materials as required by the Town or any 
applicable authority prepared by a qualified professional and shall agree to implement 
the recommendations of the reports, studies and plans in the Subdivision Agreement to 
the satisfaction of the Town and any other applicable authority.  

WARNING CLAUSES  

29. Where applicable, the Owner shall agree in the Subdivision Agreement to include a 
clause within all Offers of Purchase and Sale Agreements with prospective purchasers 
of lots adjacent to a public walkway, advising of the potential for exposure to pedestrian 
traffic and related noise from time to time, to the satisfaction of the Town.  
 

30. Where applicable, the Owner shall agree in the Subdivision Agreement to include a 
clause within all Offers of Purchase and Sale Agreements with prospective purchasers 
advising that buildout of the development may generate construction related noise, 
vibration, dust and other such nuisances.  
 

31. The Owner shall agree in the Subdivision Agreement to place the following notification in 
all offers of purchase and sale for all lots and/or units:  
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a. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���Z�L�Q�W�H�U���P�D�L�Q�W�H�Q�D�Q�F�H���D�Q�G���V�Q�R�Z���S�O�R�Z�L�Q�J���I�U�R�P���S�X�E�O�L�F��
streets and laneways will be done in accordance with the Council approved 
�S�U�R�W�R�F�R�O���D�Q�G���S�R�O�L�F�L�H�V���I�R�U���V�Q�R�Z���U�H�P�R�Y�D�O���´�� 

b. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�Q�G���R�U���W�H�Q�D�Q�W�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���W�K�H���K�R�P�H�R�Z�Q�H�U�¶�V���E�X�L�O�G�H�U���L�V��
responsible for the timing and coordination of rectifying lot grading matters which 
�R�F�F�X�U���S�U�L�R�U���W�R���D�V�V�X�P�S�W�L�R�Q���´�� 

c. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�Q�G���R�U���W�H�Q�D�Q�W�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���S�U�L�R�U���W�R���W�K�H���S�O�D�F�H�P�H�Q�W���R�I���D�Q�\��
structures in side and rear yards, the Zoning By-law should be reviewed to 
determine compliance and that a Site Alteration Permit may be required prior to 
�S�U�R�F�H�H�G�L�Q�J���W�R���G�R���D�Q�\���V�L�W�H���Z�R�U�N���´�� 

d. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�Q�G���R�U���W�H�Q�D�Q�W�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���S�U�L�Y�D�W�H���O�D�Q�G�V�F�D�S�L�Q�J���L�V���Q�R�W���S�H�U�P�L�W�W�H�G��
�W�R���H�Q�F�U�R�D�F�K���Z�L�W�K�L�Q���W�K�H���7�R�Z�Q�¶�V���U�R�D�G���D�O�O�R�Z�D�Q�F�H�����S�X�E�O�L�F���R�S�H�Q���V�S�D�F�H���R�U��
environmental areas. Any unauthorised encroachments are to be removed by the 
�K�R�P�H�R�Z�Q�H�U���S�U�L�R�U���W�R���$�V�V�X�P�S�W�L�R�Q���´�� 

e. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�Q�G���R�U���W�H�Q�D�Q�W�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���D�Q���R�Y�H�U�D�O�O���J�U�D�G�H���F�R�Q�W�U�R�O���S�O�D�Q���K�D�V��
been approved for this Plan and further some lots will incorporate the drainage of 
adjoining lots through the design of swales and r�H�D�U���O�R�W���F�D�W�F�K���E�D�V�L�Q�V���´�� 

f. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���D�Q�\���X�Q�D�X�W�K�R�U�L�]�H�G���D�O�W�H�U�D�W�L�R�Q���R�I���W�K�H���H�V�W�D�E�O�L�V�K�H�G���O�R�W��
grading and drainage patterns by the homeowner may result in negative 
�G�U�D�L�Q�D�J�H���L�P�S�D�F�W�V���W�R���W�K�H�L�U���O�R�W���D�Q�G���R�U���D�G�M�R�L�Q�L�Q�J���O�R�W�V���´�� 

g. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�Q�G���R�U���W�H�Q�D�Q�W�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���W�K�H���K�R�P�H�R�Z�Q�H�U�¶�V���%�X�L�O�G�H�U���L�V���U�H�T�X�L�U�H�G��
to ensure the lot is graded to the approved lot grading plan and to have the lot 
grading certified prior to the reduction/release of any post lot grading securities. 
The Builder is to advise the purchaser once the lot has been graded to the 
approved plan and certification has been provided to the Town. The purchaser 
and/or tenant will be provided a period of time in which contest any grading 
issues. Should the purchaser not contest the grading certificate completed by the 
Builder, the purchaser will then assume full responsibility for the lot grading 
beyond that point. Purchasers are advised that they are not permitted to modify 
or alter the grading of their lot without prior written approval from the Town of The 
�%�O�X�H���0�R�X�Q�W�D�L�Q�V���´�� 

h. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���D�F�F�R�P�P�R�G�D�W�L�R�Q���Z�L�W�K�L�Q���D���S�X�E�O�L�F���V�F�K�R�R�O���L�Q���W�K�H��
community is not guaranteed and students may be accommodated in temporary 
facilities; including but not limited to accommodation in a portable classroom, a 
�³�K�R�O�G�L�Q�J�´�����R�U���L�Q���D�Q���D�O�W�H�U�Q�D�W�H���V�F�K�R�R�O���Z�L�W�K�L�Q���R�U���R�X�W�V�L�G�H���R�I���W�K�H���F�R�P�P�X�Q�L�W�\���´�� 

i. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���L�I���V�F�K�R�R�O���E�X�V�H�V���D�U�H���U�H�T�X�L�U�H�G���Z�L�W�K�L�Q���W�K�H���6�X�E�G�L�Y�L�V�L�R�Q��
in accordance with Board Transportation policies, as may be amended from time 
to time, school buses will not enter cul-de-sacs and school bus pick up points will 
generally be located on the through street at a location as determined by the 
�6�W�X�G�H�Q�W���7�U�D�Q�V�S�R�U�W�D�W�L�R�Q���6�H�U�Y�L�F�H���&�R�Q�V�R�U�W�L�X�P���R�I���*�U�H�\���%�U�X�F�H���´�� 

NEIGHBOURHOOD INFORMATION MAPPI NG  

32. That prior to execution of any Subdivision Agreement, the Owner shall submit a 
Development Communications Plan for review and approval by the Town. The 
Development Communications Plan shall inform the Town and area residents of 
Significant Site activities and include:  
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a. Installation of a Project Notification Sign, 1.2 m x 2.4 m minimum, to Town 
template, at each construction access to the Lands and visually obvious to the 
public, at least two (2) weeks before the construction start date, and maintained 
for full duration of construction.  

b. Notification of the construction project to property owners as deemed appropriate 
in consultation with Development Engineering via hand/mail delivery.  

c. Schedules of intended site activities updated routinely (typically, weekly to bi-
weekly).  

d. �$���P�L�Q�L�P�X�P���R�I���W�Z�R�����������Z�H�H�N�V�¶���Q�R�W�L�F�H���I�R�O�O�R�Z�L�Q�J���7�R�Z�Q���D�S�S�U�R�Y�D�O���D�Q�G���S�U�L�R�U���W�R��
commencement of significant site activities including such as site alteration works 
as tree clearing & grubbing, commencement of site servicing/grading, placement 
of asphalt, concrete curbs and sidewalk, landscaping and off-site works on Town 
Owned Lands/Roads following receipt of appropriate approvals.  

 
Furthermore the Owner agrees in the Subdivision Agreement to organize and participate 
in monthly communication meetings with abutting residents as may be required by the 
Town. These communication meetings will provide updates related to on-site activities 
such as construction access, earth movements, foundation works, installation of asphalt 
and curbing, dust control and house construction.  
 

33. That the Owner shall provide in each of the sales offices a large coloured map, not less 
than 1.5 metres by 2 metres, of the approved land use plans to date and/or where 
applicable, the land use plans approved in the Official Plan for the overall community 
together with a copy of the Town of The Blue Mountains Official Plan and a prominent 
note indicating that further information can be obtained from the Town of The Blue 
Mountains Planning Services Department.  
 

34. The Developer shall prepare a preliminary Neighbourhood Development Information 
�0�D�S���I�R�U���W�K�H���V�X�E�G�L�Y�L�V�L�R�Q�����W�R���W�K�H���V�D�W�L�V�I�D�F�W�L�R�Q���R�I���W�K�H���7�R�Z�Q�¶�V���'�L�U�H�F�W�R�U���R�I���3�O�D�Q�Q�L�Q�J���	��
Development Services. The Map is to be posted in a prominent location at the entrance 
to the development, in each sales office from where homes in the subdivision are being 
sold, and included within the individual purchase and sale agreements. The Map shall 
include the location and type of parks, open space / valleyland and walkways, a general 
description of their proposed facilities as well as the following information: 

a. All approved street names,  
b. The proposed land uses within the subdivision based on the draft approved plan,  
c. The immediately surrounding existing and proposed land uses,  
d. The approved phasing of the development (if applicable) and construction access 

routes,  
e. The approximate locations and types of other fencing within the subdivision,  
f. Where parks and open space, stormwater management facilities and walkway / 

vista blocks / servicing blocks are located,  
g. The types and locations of parks, valley lands and other open space (i.e. passive 

or active) and a general description of their proposed facilities and anticipated 
level of maintenance,  

h. The locations of all anticipated Community Mailboxes, 
i. The following standard notes: 
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i. This map, and the following list, is intended to provide potential home 
buyers with general information about the neighbourhood and the 
surrounding area. If you have specific questions, you are encouraged to call 
�W�K�H���7�R�Z�Q�¶�V���3�O�D�Q�Q�L�Q�J���	���'�H�Y�H�O�R�S�P�H�Q�W���6�H�U�Y�L�F�H�V���'�H�S�D�U�W�P�H�Q�W���G�X�U�L�Q�J���Q�R�U�P�D�O��
�E�X�V�L�Q�H�V�V���K�R�X�U�V���Z�K�L�F�K���D�U�H�������������D�P���W�R�������������S�P�����0�R�Q�G�D�\���W�R���)�U�L�G�D�\���´�� 

ii. �³�3�O�H�D�V�H���1�R�W�H�����W�K�L�V���P�D�S���L�V���E�D�V�H�G���R�Q���L�Q�I�R�U�P�D�W�L�R�Q���D�Y�D�L�O�D�E�O�H���R�Q�����P�R�Q�W�K���\�H�D�U����
and �P�D�\���E�H���U�H�Y�L�V�H�G���Z�L�W�K�R�X�W���Q�R�W�L�F�H���W�R���S�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���´�� 

iii. �³�6�R�P�H���V�W�U�H�H�W�V���L�Q���W�K�L�V���V�X�E�G�L�Y�L�V�L�R�Q���Z�L�O�O���E�H���H�[�W�H�Q�G�H�G���L�Q���W�K�H���I�X�W�X�U�H���D�Q�G��
�W�H�P�S�R�U�D�U�\���D�F�F�H�V�V���U�R�D�G�V���P�D�\���E�H���F�O�R�V�H�G���´�� 

iv. �³�7�K�H�U�H���P�D�\���E�H���F�D�W�F�K���E�D�V�L�Q�V���R�U���X�W�L�O�L�W�L�H�V���H�D�V�H�P�H�Q�W�V���O�R�F�D�W�H�G���R�Q���V�R�P�H���O�R�W�V���L�Q��
�W�K�L�V���V�X�E�G�L�Y�L�V�L�R�Q���´�� 

v. �³�(�Q�Y�L�U�R�Q�P�H�Q�W�D�O�O�\���V�H�Q�V�L�W�L�Y�H���D�U�H�D�V�����K�D�]�D�U�G���O�D�Q�G�V�����Y�D�O�O�H�\�V�����Z�R�R�G�O�R�W�V���D�Q�G��
stormwater management ponds in this subdivision will be left in a natural 
condition with minimal maintenance and no grass cutting, only periodic 
removal of debris. Residents adjacent to these blocks are requested to limit 
the use of pesticides and fertilizers to reduce adverse effects on the natural 
�H�Q�Y�L�U�R�Q�P�H�Q�W���´�� 

vi. �³�&�R�P�P�X�Q�L�W�\���P�D�L�O�E�R�[�H�V�����&�%�0�¶�V�����Z�L�O�O���E�H���G�L�U�H�F�W�O�\���E�H�V�L�G�H���R�U���L�Q���I�U�R�Q�W���R�I���V�R�P�H��
�O�R�W�V���´�� 

vii. �³�3�X�U�F�K�D�V�H�U�V���D�U�H���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���W�K�D�W���W�K�H���I�L�Q�D�O���O�R�F�D�W�L�R�Q���R�I���Z�D�O�N�Z�D�\�V���L�Q���%�O�R�F�N�V���P�D�\��
�F�K�D�Q�J�H���Z�L�W�K�R�X�W���Q�R�W�L�F�H���´�� 

viii. �³�6�W�U�H�H�W�V���P�D�\���F�R�Q�W�D�L�Q���R�Q-street parking, and may be available for overnight 
�S�D�U�N�L�Q�J�����V�X�E�M�H�F�W���W�R���S�D�U�N�L�Q�J���S�H�U�P�L�W�V���´�� 

ix. �³�7�K�H���F�R�P�S�O�H�W�L�R�Q���R�I���V�R�P�H���G�Z�H�O�O�L�Q�J�V���L�Q���W�K�L�V���Vubdivision may be delayed until 
�D�I�W�H�U���W�K�H���F�R�P�S�O�H�W�L�R�Q���R�I���H�[�W�H�U�L�R�U���I�L�Q�L�V�K�H�V���R�Q���W�K�H���D�G�M�D�F�H�Q�W���E�X�L�O�G�L�Q�J�V���´ 

x. �³�1�H�L�J�K�E�R�X�U�K�R�R�G���D�Q�G���R�U���E�R�X�O�H�Y�D�U�G���W�U�H�H�V���Z�L�O�O���E�H���S�O�D�Q�W�H�G���D�F�F�R�U�G�L�Q�J���W�R���7�R�Z�Q��
standards and a tree will not necessarily be located in front of every home. 
Purchasers are further advised that home builders are not permitted to 
charge a purchaser separately for the cost of trees, sodding, fencing and 
paving of the driveway apron. The Town will not reimburse purchasers, nor 
assist in any recovery of moneys paid, und�H�U���D�Q�\���F�L�U�F�X�P�V�W�D�Q�F�H���´�� 

xi. �³�7�K�H���G�H�V�L�J�Q���R�I���I�H�D�W�X�U�H�V���R�Q���S�X�E�O�L�F���O�D�Q�G�V���P�D�\���F�K�D�Q�J�H�����%�X�L�O�G�H�U�V�
���V�D�O�H�V��
brochures may depict these features, however, the Town has no control 
�R�Y�H�U���E�X�L�O�G�H�U�V�
���V�D�O�H�V���E�U�R�F�K�X�U�H�V���´�� 

xii. �³�*�D�W�H�V���D�U�H���Q�R�W���S�H�U�P�L�W�W�H�G���L�Q���I�H�Q�F�H�V���Z�K�H�Q���O�R�W�V���D�E�X�W���S�X�E�O�L�F�O�\���R�Zned lands, 
including but not limited to open space lands, hazard lands, a trail, 
�Y�D�O�O�H�\�O�D�Q�G�����D�F�W�L�Y�H���S�D�U�N�����Z�R�R�G�O�R�W���R�U���V�W�R�U�P�Z�D�W�H�U���P�D�Q�D�J�H�P�H�Q�W���S�R�Q�G���´ 

xiii. �³�7�K�H���7�R�Z�Q�
�V���=�R�Q�L�Q�J���%�\-law regulates the width of driveways. Please do not 
have your driveway widened before inquiring about the permitted driveway 
�Z�L�G�W�K���I�R�U���\�R�X�U���O�R�W���´�� 

xiv. �³�7�K�H���7�R�Z�Q���R�I���7�K�H���%�O�X�H���0�R�X�Q�W�D�L�Q�V���L�V���U�H�V�S�R�Q�V�L�E�O�H���I�R�U���K�R�X�V�H�K�R�O�G���J�D�U�E�D�J�H����
recycling and green bin collection after certain levels of occupancy have 
been achieved within this development or a phase. For further information, 
please contact the Town at 519-599-���������´�� 

xv. �³�)�R�U���I�X�U�W�K�H�U���J�H�Q�H�U�D�O���L�Q�I�R�U�P�D�W�L�R�Q���R�Q���S�U�R�S�R�V�H�G���D�Q�G���H�[�L�V�W�L�Q�J���O�D�Q�G���X�V�H�����S�O�H�D�V�H��
�F�D�O�O���W�K�H���7�R�Z�Q�¶�V���3�O�D�Q�Q�L�Q�J���6�H�U�Y�L�F�H�V���'�L�Y�L�V�L�R�Q��������-599-�����������´�� 
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xvi. �³�)�R�U���G�H�W�D�L�O�H�G���J�U�D�G�L�Q�J���D�Q�G���E�H�U�P�L�Q�J���L�Q�I�R�U�P�D�W�L�R�Q�����S�O�H�D�V�H���F�D�O�O �W�K�H���7�R�Z�Q�¶�V��
Development Engineering Division 519-599-���������´ 
 

35. The developer shall ensure that each builder selling homes within the subdivision 
provides prospective purchasers as part of any offer of purchase and sale agreement 
the material referred to in Draft Plan condition 34. 
 

2. Modify original Draft Plan Condition #30 by deleting the following text:  
 
�³�7�K�D�W���S�U�L�R�U���W�R���I�L�Q�D�O���D�S�S�U�R�Y�D�O���E�H�L�Q�J���J�L�Y�H�Q���E�\���W�K�H���&�R�X�Q�W�\�����L�W���L�V���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���L�Q���Z�U�L�W�L�Q�J���E�\���W�K�H��
Town of The Blue Mountains how Conditions 2 to 25 inclusive, have be�H�Q���V�D�W�L�V�I�L�H�G���´�� 
 
And replace with the following text:  
 
�³�7�K�D�W���S�U�L�R�U���W�R���I�L�Q�D�O���D�S�S�U�R�Y�D�O���E�H�L�Q�J���J�L�Y�H�Q���E�\���W�K�H���&�R�X�Q�W�\�����L�W���L�V���D�G�Y�L�V�H�G���L�Q���Z�U�L�W�L�Q�J���E�\���W�K�H��
�7�R�Z�Q���R�I���7�K�H���%�O�X�H���0�R�X�Q�W�D�L�Q�V���K�R�Z���&�R�Q�G�L�W�L�R�Q�V�������W�R���������L�Q�F�O�X�V�L�Y�H�����K�D�Y�H���E�H�H�Q���V�D�W�L�V�I�L�H�G���´ 
 

3. Renumber original Draft Plan Conditions 26 to 32 to 36 to 42 accommodate the above 
inserted Draft Plan Conditions.  
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 �&�R�P�P�L�W�W�H�H���5�H�S�R�U�W 

To: Warden Hicks and Members of Grey County Council 

Committee Date : July 14, 2022 

Subject / Report No: �,�}�P�[�•���������l���W�]�š County Official Plan Amendment 16 Merit / Report 
PDR-CW-27-22  

Title: �,�}�P�[�•���������l���'�Œ���À���o���W�]�š��- Official Plan Amendment 16 Merit Report  

Prepared by: Becky Hillyer 

Reviewed by: Scott Taylor 

Lower Tier(s) Affected: Township of Southgate 

Status :  

Recommendation 
1. That Report PDR-CW-27-22 regarding a proposed County Official Plan Amendment be received; 

and 

2. That the proposal proceeds to a Public Meeting to consider an amendment to Schedule B 
of the County of Grey Official Plan to re-designate a portion of the subject property to 
Mineral Resource Extraction, in order to permit the establishment of a new aggregate 
resource extraction operation (gravel pit) on lands legally described as Lot 31, Concession 
3, geographic Township of Proton, now in the Township of Southgate, provided the 
Township is prepared to hold a joint public meeting in consideration of the necessary 
local amendment requirements.   

Executive Summary 
A proposed County official plan amendment application (42-07-090-OPA-16) has been submitted 
to re-designate a portion of the subject lands to allow for the establishment of an aggregate 
resource extraction operation (gravel pit). The subject property is approximately 41.2 hectares 
(101.7 acres) in size and �G�H�V�L�J�Q�D�W�H�G���µ�5�X�U�D�O,�¶ �µ�+�D�]�D�U�G���/�D�Q�G�V���¶���D�Q�G �µProvincially Significant 
�:�H�W�O�D�Q�G�V�¶ on Schedule A of the County Official Plan; �µ�$�J�J�U�H�J�D�W�H���5�H�V�R�X�U�F�H���$�U�H�D�¶���R�Q���6�F�K�H�G�X�O�H��
�%�����D�Q�G���µ�&�R�U�H Area�¶���R�Q���6�F�K�H�G�X�O�H���&�� The purpose and effect of the proposed official plan 
amendment would be to amend Schedule B of the Official Plan, in order to add �D���µ�0�L�Q�H�U�D�O��
�5�H�V�R�X�U�F�H���(�[�W�U�D�F�W�L�R�Q�¶ designation on approximately 13.38 ha of the subject lands. The Official 
Plan Amendment is required as the pit area is proposed to be located within a �µCore Area�¶ on 
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Schedule C, and would be located outside of the mapped Aggregate Resource Area, shown on 
Schedule B.  

A concurrent application for a pit license under the Aggregate Resources Act has been submitted 
by the applicant to the Ministry of Northern Development, Mines, Natural Resources and Forestry. 
Concurrent applications have also been submitted to the Township of Southgate for an 
am�H�Q�G�P�H�Q�W���W�R���W�K�H���7�R�Z�Q�V�K�L�S�¶�V���2�I�I�L�F�L�D�O���3�O�D�Q�����D�V���Z�H�O�O���D�V���D��zoning by-law amendment.  

Background and Discussion 
The County has received an application from H. Bye Construction Limited, represented by 
Cuesta Planning Consultants, to amend the Grey County Official Plan as it applies to the 
subject lands. The application would amend Schedule B of the Official Plan, in order to add a 
�µ�0�L�Q�H�U�D�O���5�H�V�R�X�U�F�H���(�[�W�U�D�F�W�L�R�Q�¶���G�H�V�L�J�Q�D�W�L�R�Q on approximately 13.38 ha of the subject lands. The 
amendment would also recognize a pit within the Core Area on Schedule C to the County Plan. 
The subject lands are approximately 41.2 hectares (101.7 acres) in size. 

The proposed development also requires an amendment to the Township of �6�R�X�W�K�J�D�W�H�¶�V���2�I�I�Lcial 
Plan and Zoning By-Law, both of which have been submitted by the applicant concurrently with 
the subject County Official Plan Amendment (OPA). A concurrent application has been 
submitted to the Ministry of Northern Development, Mines, Natural Resources and Forestry 
(MNDMNRF) in order to attain a license for the pit operation, under the Aggregate Resources Act. The 
County would make the decision on the County and Township OPAs, should Southgate adopt the 
Township OPA, the Township would decide on the zoning by-law amendment (ZBLA), while the 
MNDMNRF would decide on the pit license application.  

The subject property is legally described as Lot 31, Concession 3, in the Township of 
Southgate, geographic Township of Proton, which is locally known as 046365 Southgate Road 
04. The lands are located along the north side of Southgate Road 04, approximately 2.5 
kilometers west of Grey Road 8. The property is currently vacant, with the south-west portion 
(approximately 7 ha) being used for agricultural purposes. Aerial images show that between 
2010 and 2020 significant tree removal (approximately 6.4 ha) occurred within the proposed pit 
area, by a previous owner of the property. Approximately 16 hectares are designated 
Provincially Significant Wetlands.  

Surrounding land uses include another pit operation to the south-east (with an approximate 
licensed area of 8.4 ha), and large vacant properties including Conservation Authority-owned 
lands to the east, a managed forest to the west, and vacant farm lands to the north. There is a 
small (0.88 ha) vacant lot immediately abutting the subject lands to the west.  

As part of the rehabilitation process, the applicant intends to convert the property into a passive 
recreational use (campground).  

Map 1 below shows an aerial photo of the subject lands. Map 2 shows the existing designation of the 
lands�U���Á�]�š�Z���Z�Z�µ�Œ���o�[���•�Z�}�Á�v���]�v���Á�Z�]�š���U���Z�,���Ì���Œ�����>���v���•�[���]�v���P�Œ�����v�U�����v�����Z�W�Œ�}�À�]�v���]���o�o�Ç���^�]�P�v�]�(�]�����v�š���t���š�o���v���•�[���]�v��
blue. Map 3 shows mapping from Schedule B of the Official Plan, including existing Aggregate Resource 
Area mapping in orange, the neighbouring Mineral Resource Extraction area in purple, as well as the 
proposed licensed area outlined in red.  
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A number of reports and studies have been submitted to support the application, including a 
Planning Justification Report, Site Plans, Archaeological Assessment, Hydrogeological 
Assessment, Natural Environment Technical Report, and Transportation Impact Study.  

Map 3: Schedule B & Proposed Licensed Area 
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Link to Background Materials 

A joint public meeting has been scheduled with the Township of Southgate for July 27th, 2022. 

Analysis of Planning Issues 
In rendering decisions, planning authorities must have regard to matters of Provincial interest under the 
Planning Act and be consistent with the Provincial Policy Statement (PPS). Decisions within the County 
must also conform to the County of Grey Official Plan and any Provincial plans in force and effect. 

A detailed planning analysis has not been undertaken at this stage.  Following the public process, and 
agency comments, a thorough analysis and staff recommendation will be provided. Key Provincial and 
County policies have been flagged below for consideration. 

Provincial Legislation �t The Planning Act 
Most notable to this proposed official plan amendment are the following clauses from the Planning Act, 
which will need to be considered. 

(a) the protection of ecological systems, including natural areas, features and functions, 
(b) the protection of agricultural resources of the Province, 
(c) the conservation and management of natural resources and the mineral resource base; 
(d) the conservation of features of significant architectural, cultural, historical, archaeological or 
scientific interest; 
(m) the co-ordination of planning activities of public bodies, 
(o) the protection of public health and safety, and 
(p) the appropriate location of growth and development. 

The above matters have been reviewed in the background reports accompanying this 
development. Following public and agency review, County staff will offer a thorough analysis of 
these matters. 

Provincial Policy Statement (PPS 2020)  
Section 1.1.5.2 of the 2020 Provincial Policy Statement �v�}�š���•���š�Z���š���^�š�Z�����u���v���P���u���v�š���}�Œ���µ�•�����}�(��
�Œ���•�}�µ�Œ�����•�_���]�•�������‰���Œ�u�]�š�š�������µ�•�����}�v���Z�µ�Œ���o���>���v���•���Á�]�š�Z�]�v���u�µ�v�]���]�‰���o�]�š�]���•�X�� 

Section 2.5(1) �v�}�š���•���š�Z���š���^�D�]�v���Œ���o�����P�P�Œ���P���š�����Œ���•�}�µ�Œ�����•���•�Z���o�o���������‰�Œ�}�š�����š�������(�}�Œ���o�}�v�P-term use and, where 
provincial information is available, deposits of mineral aggregate resources shall be identified�U�_�����v����
�î�X�ñ�X�î�X�ð���(�µ�Œ�š�Z���Œ���v�}�š���•���š�Z���š���u�]�v���Œ���o�����P�P�Œ���P���š�����}�‰���Œ���š�]�}�v�•���•�Z���o�o���������^�‰�Œ�}�š�����š�����_���(�Œ�}�u�������š�]�À�]�š�]���•�����v�����}�š�Z���Œ��
forms of development that may hinder their potential for expansion or continued use. Section 2.5.3 also 
sets out requirements for �^�‰�Œ�}�P�Œ���•�•�]�À�������v�����(�]�v���o rehabilitation�_ of such operations, following their 
lifespan.  

Noting the important natural heritage features on the property (including Provincially Significant 
Wetlands, Woodlands), section 2.1 also speaks to protecting these natural features for the long-term. 
Section 2.1 also indicates that any development or site alterations within Provincially Significant 
Wetlands would not be permitted, nor in the habitat of fish or endangered or threatened species. 

https://www.grey.ca/planning-development/planning-applications
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Section 2.2 speaks to the importance of preserving local water supplies, while Section 2.3 provides 
policy direction to protect prime-agricultural lands for long-term use.  

County of Grey Official Plan  
As noted, the subject lands are designated Rural, Provincially Significant Wetlands, and Hazard Lands on 
Schedule A of �š�Z�������}�µ�v�š�Ç�[�•���K�(�(�]���]���o���W�o���v, a portion of the lands are in the Aggregate Resource Area on 
Schedule B, and portions of the lands are in the Core Area on Schedule C. 

Section 5.2.1 notes that �^�•���v�������v���l�}�Œ���P�Œ���À���o���}�‰���Œ���š�]�}�v�•���‰�Œ�}�‰�}�•�������Á�]�š�Z�]�v��Aggregate Resource Areas on 
�^���Z�����µ�o���������š�}���š�Z�]�•���W�o���v�_�����Œ�����‰���Œ�u�]�š�š�������Á�]�š�Z�]�v���š�Z�����Z�µ�Œ���o�������•�]�P�v���š�]�}�v�X Generally, new development is 
directed away from Hazard Lands. In this case, the majority (or all) of the proposed extraction area 
would fall within the mapped Hazard Lands. Section 7.2(9) provides key policy direction in deciding 
whether new development could be considered within the Hazard Lands, which will be thoroughly 
considered at a detailed review phase.  

Similar to the direction of the PPS, any development or alteration of the Provincially Significant 
Wetlands would not be permitted through this application. While the proposed pit is outside the 
Wetlands, the proposal would be located within the adjacent lands (120 m) of the Wetlands. 

While the aggregate resource area mapped in Schedule B is implied to move northward across the 
property, the mapped area �Zends�[ as the lands transition into a Core Area (shown on Schedule C). As the 
subject application proposes to extend the licensed pit operation into the mapped Core Area (and 
outside of the aggregate resource area shown on Schedule B), a County Official Plan Amendment is 
required to meet the provisions of Section 5.6.4(1)(b).  

The protection of �š�Z�������}�µ�v�š�Ç�[�•�����}�Œ�� Area (in conjunction with the noted wetlands, wooded areas, etc.) is 
a key feature of this application, given the ecological significance of these areas, and their role in 
supporting diverse wildlife, plants, etc. To ensure that these natural features would not be harmed 
through potential approval of the proposed pit operation, a Natural Environment Technical Report has 
been completed, as well as a Hydrogeological Report.  

As per Appendix B, the subject lands are la�Œ�P���o�Ç�����}�À���Œ�������]�v���Z�^�]�P�v�]�(�]�����v�š���t�}�}���o���v���•�U�[���Á�]�š�Z�������•�u���o�o�����Œ�������}�(��
�Z�}�š�Z���Œ���Á���š�o���v���•.�[ There is a water course towards the north of the property, as well as a mapped Area of 
Natural and Scientific Interest (ANSI) �t Earth Science feature. It is noted that the ANSI feature is largely 
the site of the proposed extraction operation, as it is indicative of a unique rock formation that moves 
through the site. This area also overlaps with the Hazard lands designation.   

To comply with the requirements noted in Section 5.6.4 (4) for a complete Planning Act application in 
relation to a new pit operation, the following reports and studies have been prepared and submitted 
with the subject application: Planning Justification Report, Archaeological Assessment, Hydrogeological 
Report, Traffic Impact Study, and a variety of Site Plans including a plan of Existing Features, future 
Operational Plan, and proposed Rehabilitation Plan.  

As noted above, following the public and agency processes, a thorough planning analysis and staff 
recommendation will be provided. 
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Legal and Legislated Requirements 
The application will be processed in accordance with the Planning Act. 

Financial and Resource Implications 
There are no anticipated financial, staffing, or legal considerations associated with the proposed 
official plan amendment, beyond those normally encountered in processing an amendment. The 
County has collected the requisite application fee and peer review deposit for this application. 

Relevant Consultation 
�•  Internal: Planning, and Transportation Services 
�•  External: The public, Township of Southgate, and required agencies under the Planning Act 

Appendices and Attachments  
Draft By-Law 
Schedule A  
 

 

https://docs.grey.ca/share/public?nodeRef=workspace://SpacesStore/8925453f-50c1-4707-aa4f-8b9e3c019eb4
https://docs.grey.ca/share/public?nodeRef=workspace://SpacesStore/f52550ad-c740-4293-925c-5e8133d03d5d
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Climate Change Task Force 
June 28, 2022 �± 1:30 PM 

The Climate Change Task Force met on the above date through electronic means with 
the following members participating: 

Present: Councillors Carleton, Hutchinson, McQueen, and Warden Hicks 

Regrets: Councillors Gamble and Woodbury 

Staff 
Present: Kim Wingrove, Chief Administrative Officer; Randy Scherzer, Deputy 

CAO; Linda Swanston, Manager, Climate Change Initiatives; Scott Taylor, 
Director of Planning; Mary Lou Spicer, Director of Finance; Pat Hoy, 
Director of Transportation; Savanna Myers, Director of Economic 
Development, Tourism and Culture; Katrina Peredun, Media and 
Communications Coordinator and Tara Warder, Clerk 

Call to Order 

Chair Carleton called the meeting to order at 1:30 PM.   

Declaration of Interest 
There were no declarations.  

Delegations 

Clean Air Partnership �± Kevin Behan, Deputy Director 

Kevin Behan addressed the Task Force.  

He noted that the Clean Air Council is a charity under the Clean Air Partnership. He 
provided information on its creation as a convenor for municipalities to work on 
environmental issues. The issues have expanded into those surrounding climate 
change and greenhouse gas emissions.  
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He then spoke to the membership benefits, including annual workshops, webinars, 
reports, direct assistance, connection to peers, collective procurement and bi-weekly 
newsletters.  

The Clean Air Council establishes priorities aligned with municipal council terms. 
Current Clean Air Council Priorities were noted, including corporate climate action, 
financial mechanisms for low carbon actions, reducing building emissions, 
transportation emissions reduction, and integrating climate considerations into municipal 
decision �± making.  

The Clean Air Council advocacy work employs  a collective approach  on issues 
including energy decisions, national building code and  fuel efficiency standards. 

Questions and comments regarding air quality statistics, emissions from coal fired 
plants and electrification of vehicles were addressed. 

Reports 

PDR-CCTF-24-22 Clean Air Council Membership 

CCTF06-22 Moved by: Warden Hicks Seconded by: Councillor McQueen 

That  Report PDR -CCTF-24-22 regarding Clean Ai r Council 
Membership be received and that Grey County become a member of 
the Clean Air Council, with membership fees for 2022 being paid 
through the existing budget.  

Carried 

Delegations (continued) 

Neighbourwoods North  

Linda Swanston introduced NeighbourWoods North. The volunteer group provided a 
history of the organization and spoke to the work that has been done in the community, 
including at the hospital in Owen Sound.  Gord Edwards spoke to the origins of 
Neighbourwoods North, previous planting projects including the Owen Sound hospital, 
and the group�¶s status as a working group of the registered charity the Owen Sound 
Field Naturalists.  

Shawna Macivor provided an image of the landscape in front of the Grey County 
Administration Building. She noted that there are no trees or flowers to provide shelter 
or slow down runoff from heavy rains.  
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Vicky Thompson then provided an overview of some options for naturalizing the space. 
There was a suggestion to plant a pollinating flower bed at the north public entrance of 
the Administration building. She also spoke to the options at the south side of the 
building outside the staff room area. A rain garden on the property was suggested in 
order to capture and divert rainwater. A study on the water flow would be necessary to 
conduct this properly.  

Lloyd Lewis noted that this will require labour and they have a team ready to begin 
planting, however cannot complete the ongoing maintenance. There is a grant proposal 
ready to go to assist with the costs. 

Reports (continued) 

PDR-CCTF-25-22 Community Nature Based Climate Solutions 
Pilot 

Linda Swanston addressed the Task Force. She noted that staff met with 
Neighbourwoods North to do a site walk with the Grey Sauble Conservation Authority as 
well as property maintenance staff.  

Staff noted that the planting project advances two actions in the Climate Change Plan, 
afforestation and community climate action engagement. 

Ms. Swanston provided an image of the proposed planting plan noting the benefits of 
tree planting on microclimates and the provision of shade for pedestrians.  

Staff suggest the 2022 planting costs be funded from the existing 2022 climate action 
implementation budget, and that planting in future years be included in the annual 
budget process.  

Questions and comments were addressed regarding the benefit of trees, the possibility 
of walking trails around the property and sharing stories around the type of trees or 
learnings around indigenous history and culture. The opportunities and benefits of the 
project were noted.  

CCTF07-22 Moved by: Councillor McQueen Seconded by: Councillor Hutchinson  

That Report PDR -CCTF-25-22 be received, regarding the 
implementation  of a community nature -based climate solution pilot 
program; and  

That staff be directed to implement a multi -year planting plan for the 
Grey County Administration Building site to support Going Green in 
Grey, the  �&�R�X�Q�W�\�¶�V���&�O�L�P�D�W�H���&�K�D�Q�J�H���$�F�W�L�R�Q���3�O�D�Q���Z�L�W�K���I�Xnds being 
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utilized from the existing approved budget for 2022 and for future 
expenses to be considered as part of the annual budget process; and  

That staff be directed to host a Fall 2022 community planting event to 
initiate engagement of volunteers in na ture -based climate solutions 
to be funded from the existing approved budget or from grant 
funding received as part of the Agents of Change program.  

Carried 

Other Business 
Chair Carleton noted that it appears there is a need for the Taskforce to continue its 
work during the implementation phase of the Action Plan. Staff noted that information 
will be coming forward regarding Committees and Task Forces for the new Council 
term.  

Next Meeting Dates 

To be determined 

On motion by Warden Hicks and Councillor Hutchinson the meeting adjourned at 2:39 
PM 

Sue Carleton, Chair 
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 Committee Report 
To: Warden Hicks and Members of Grey County Council 

Committee Date : July 14, 2022 

Subject / Report No : PDR-CW-26-22 

Title : Eden Oak Camperdown Subdivision Final Report �± 42T-2018-
06 

Prepared by : Randy Scherzer 

Reviewed by : Kim Wingrove 

Lower Tier(s) Affected : Town of The Blue Mountains 

Status :  

Recommendation 
1. That Report PDR -CW-26-22 be received; and  

2. That all written and oral submissions received on plan of  subdivision 42T -2018-06, 
known as the Eden Oak Camperdown  subdivision, were considered; the effect of 
which changed the draft plan of subdivision and helped to make an informed 
recommendation and decision; and  

3. That in consideration of the draft plan of su bdivision application 42T -2018-06, for 
lands described as Part of Lot 26, Concession 6, geographic Township of 
Collingwood, Town of The Blue Mountains , the Grey County Committee of the 
Whole approves this plan of subdivision to create a total of thirty -three  (33) single 
detached residential units, along with a walkway, open space, stormwater 
management, and road blocks, subject to the conditions set out in the Notice of 
Decision.  

Executive Summary 
The County received a proposed subdivision/condominium application in 2018 (formerly known 
as Romspen Camperdown) now known as the Eden Oak Camperdown subdivision (County file 
number 42T-2018-06).  The initial plan proposed a total of 34 single detached lots to be 
accessed by a proposed common elements condominium private road.  The latest version of 
the proposed plan includes a total of 33 single detached lots fronting on a 20-metre-wide public 
road, along with storm water management facilities, open space blocks, and includes other 
modifications to reflect comments received from the agencies, the Town, and the County.  
Servicing to the proposed subdivision will be via municipal water and sewer services.  Various 
technical reports were submitted with the proposed subdivision application.  Town Council has 
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recently supported the proposed subdivision through recommended conditions of draft approval 
conditional on receiving an explanation from Grey County as to how this application complies 
with Section 3.5 and 51(24)(a) of the Planning Act, and paragraph 1.4.3 of the Provincial Policy 
Statement.  These matters have been addressed as part of the Planning Analysis section of this 
report.  County staff are recommending approval of the plan of subdivision, subject to the 
conditions of draft approval attached to this report. 

Background and Discussion 
The County received a plan of subdivision application, known as Eden Oak Camperdown 
(formally known as Romspen) - 42T-2018-06 which initially proposed 34 single detached 
residential lots being accessed by a common element condominium road.  The latest version of 
the proposed plan includes a total of 33 single detached lots fronting on a 20-metre public road.  
An open space block has been proposed along the entire south end of the property associated 
with the Nippissing Ridge of the Niagara Escarpment and a walkway block is proposed off of 
Street A to connect to the open space lands.  Servicing to the proposed subdivision will be via 
municipal water and sewer services.  No further applications are required for the proposed 
development as the Official Plans and zoning for the subject lands already permit the proposed 
development. 

The proposed subdivision is located on Part of Lot 26, Concession 6, Town of The Blue 
Mountains, geographic Township of Collingwood.  The subject lands are approximately 6.61 
hectares in size; however the actual area proposed for development is just over half the size of 
the subject lands (approximately 3.9 hectares).  The subject lands are currently vacant, with a 
good portion of the property being covered by trees.  Map 1 below shows the subject lands and 
surrounding area, while Map 2 shows the proposed plan of subdivision.  Lands to the north 
include some existing residential lots, the Georgian Trail and Highway 26.  Lands directly west 
and east of the subject lands are currently vacant.  Lands to the south include existing single 
detached residential units. 

Pre-submission consultation between the proponent, the Town of The Blue Mountains, the Grey 
Sauble Conservation Authority, the Niagara Escarpment Commission, and the County identified 
the submission requirements for the proposed plan of subdivision.  Copies of all background 
reports and plans can be found at this link. 

https://www.grey.ca/planning-development/planning-applications
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